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BIRTHDAY WISHES TO ROBERT 

‘‘CY’’ LAUGHTER 

HON. DAN BURTON 
OF INDIANA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, June 28, 2005 

Mr. BURTON of Indiana. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to express my congratulations and best 
wishes to one of my dearest friends, Robert 
‘‘Cy’’ Laughter, on the upcoming occasion of 
his 80th birthday on July 26, 2005. As birth-
days are often a time for reflection, I think it 
is fitting to pause and pay tribute to this truly 
remarkable man, and share some of his more 
memorable exploits. As a devoted husband, a 
father, grandfather and great-grandfather, in-
dustrious businessman, philanthropist, and 
veteran of World War II, Cy has truly led a full 
and distinguished life. 

A life-long native of Dayton, Ohio—but to 
me an Honorary Hoosier—Cy is probably best 
known to his friends and neighbors as an in-
dustrialist and founder of the famous Bogie 
Busters Golf Tournament. Held for over 35 
years in Dayton Ohio this charity tournament 
always drew a distinguished list of participants 
including a few former U.S. Presidents and 
Vice-Presidents, Cabinet members, Members 
of Congress, governors, athletes, celebrities 
and national business leaders. Numerous or-
ganizations, including the Multiple Sclerosis 
Society, the Johnny Bench Scholarship Fund, 
the Dayton’s Children’s Medical Center, and 
the City of Dayton itself received invaluable fi-
nancial support and recognition through the 
Bogie Busters Tournament thanks to Cy’s ex-
traordinary efforts. 

Over the years, Cy has given of himself in 
other ways, most notably by serving on the 
board of directors of Wendy’s International, 
and as a trustee for Sinclair Community Col-
lege and Wright State University of Dayton 
Ohio. And when President George Herbert 
Walker Bush called, Cy did not hesitate to an-
swer that call to duty and service on the Fed-
eral Home Loan Board and the Battlefields 
and Monument Commission; just as Cy did 
not hesitate to answer his Nation’s call to 
service during World War II in which he 
served as a U.S. Army light infantry foot sol-
dier, and was awarded the Purple Heart for 
serious injuries sustained in combat during the 
legendary Battle of the Bulge. Cy recently 
came to Washington, D.C., to celebrate the 
60th anniversary of the D-day invasion and lis-
tening to him talk about his experiences during 
the war it was obvious how profoundly he was 
changed by those events and how proud he is 
to have been a small part of saving the world 
from oppression and tyranny. 

Mr. Speaker, I am deeply honored to con-
sider Cy Laughter one of my dearest friends, 
and I respectfully ask my colleagues to join 
me in honoring Cy’s lifetime of service to our 
Nation. I’m sure that Cy’s family, longtime 
friends and colleagues will also join me in 
wishing him many more years of happiness. 
Happy birthday, Mr. Laughter. 

RECOGNIZING ASTELLAS PHARMA 
ON OPENING ITS NORTH AMER-
ICAN HEADQUARTERS 

HON. MARK STEVEN KIRK 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, June 28, 2005 

Mr. KIRK. I would like to recognize a very 
positive and significant development in the 
continuing growth of the biotech industry in Illi-
nois. On April 1, 2005, Astellas Pharma U.S., 
Inc. officially opened its North American head-
quarters in my home Congressional district of 
Deerfield, Illinois. 

Astellas Pharma U.S., Inc. is a new global 
company created by the merger of two leading 
pharmaceutical firms. Fujisawa Healthcare, 
Inc., based in Deerfield, and Yamanouchi 
Pharma America, Inc., based in New Jersey, 
merged their North American headquarter op-
erations at Fujisawa’s former headquarters in 
Deerfield, Illinois. This merger resulted in the 
creation and retention of a significant number 
of biotech industry related jobs for the State of 
Illinois and the 10th Congressional District. 
The merger of these two international pharma-
ceutical entities creates a global company with 
the mission of improving healthcare around 
the world through the provision of innovative 
and reliable pharmaceutical products. 

In the past, this Deerfield based company 
has been an excellent corporate citizen and 
served the local healthcare community well. In 
addition to developing pharmaceutical thera-
pies, Fugisawa’s philanthropic activities in-
cluded a large endowment to the Pediatric 
Dermatologic Research conducted through the 
Children’s Memorial Institute for Education and 
Research. This particular act of philanthropy 
was the largest gift ever made to Children’s 
Memorial Hospital by a corporation. 

As the Co-Chair of the Congressional Kid-
ney Caucus, I am aware of some of the life-
saving therapies that Fujisawa and 
Yamanouchi already pioneered in areas such 
as solid organ transplantation, 
immunosuppression and urology. I look for-
ward to working with the global firm of Astellas 
as it continues to tap the potential of the life 
sciences and support healthy living for people 
around the world. I congratulate the people of 
Astellas and wish them well in their efforts to 
make contributions to health and employment 
in Illinois. 

f 

ENSURING THE WELL-BEING OF 
VETERANS 

HON. BOB FILNER 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, June 28, 2005 

Mr. FILNER. Mr. Speaker and colleagues, I 
rise today to urge support for two bills that I 
have introduced that address the needs of our 
veterans. We have recently celebrated Flag 
Day, and I believe an appropriate way to cele-
brate Flag Day is to introduce bills that will 
help veterans in pursuing their education and 
gaining admission to state veterans homes. 

My bill, H.R. 2365, the ‘‘Montgomery GI Bill 
Flexibility Act’’, improves education benefits. 
An important piece of the Fiscal Year 2003 
Defense Authorization bill that Congress 

passed was a provision that extends the time 
limit from 10 to 14 years for members of the 
Selected Reserve to use their GI Bill edu-
cation benefits. Life in 2005 can make it dif-
ficult to finish an education in 10 years. Many 
times, veterans with families, work commit-
ments, and economic difficulties are unable to 
fulfill all their requirements to receive a degree 
or certification within the 10-year period, and 
Congress recognized this difficulty for mem-
bers of the Selected Reserve. It is time to ex-
tend the number of years for all participants of 
the Montgomery GI Bill. 

A veteran who is interested in seeing H.R. 
2365 pass writes: ‘‘I served 8 years of active 
duty in the Army, including the Persian Gulf 
War. I am also a family member of an active 
duty service member. In support of my hus-
band’s military career, I have moved six times, 
currently planning move number 7, in the past 
9 years. That, coupled with three babies, has 
made it difficult for me to use my GI Bill bene-
fits.’’ H.R. 2365 will ensure that more veterans 
are able to avail themselves of the educational 
opportunity that they have earned. 

I have also introduced H.R. 3009, ‘‘A Guar-
anteed Home For Our Veterans Act’’, to ad-
dress a problem that has been called to my 
attention by my constituents. One was told by 
his state veterans home in California that if he 
chose to transfer to his home state of Min-
nesota, he would have to wait a year in order 
to establish state residency before being ac-
cepted. Veterans should be able to transfer to 
any other state veterans home on a space- 
available basis. H.R. 3009 would make that 
change to save veterans from severe hard-
ships if they want to move to be closer to their 
families. 

Better Long Term Care and Education Ben-
efits for our nation’s veterans! I urge my col-
leagues to support these veterans’ bills. 

f 

CONGRATULATING DR. GILBERTO 
VELEZ AND PASTOR SAMUEL 
RODRIGUEZ FOR THEIR LEADER-
SHIP IN THE HISPANIC CHURCH 

HON. HENRY CUELLAR 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, June 28, 2005 

Mr. CUELLAR. Mr. Speaker, I rise to recog-
nize Dr. Gilberto Velez and Pastor Samuel 
Rodriguez for their leadership in the Hispanic 
Church. 

Dr. Gilberto Velez, Policy Director for the 
National Hispanic Christian Leadership Con-
ference, was recently recognized by the As-
semblies of God as one of America’s premiere 
Pastors. Gilberto began what would eventually 
become the Iglesia Cristiana Misericordia 
through a home Bible study in Laredo with a 
handful for people, in March of 1995. Just last 
week, the Iglesia Cristiana Misericordia cele-
brated their 10th anniversary with a brand new 
3,300 seat facility. 

Because of its growth and vision, National 
Hispanic Christian Leadership Conference 
President Samuel Rodriguez has chosen the 
Iglesia Cristiana Misericordia as the Evan-
gelical Hispanic Church of the Year, a role 
model for other Hispanic Churches and Pas-
tors to follow. 

Through the National Hispanic Christian 
Leadership Conference, Pastor Rodriguez 
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serves 15 million Evangelical/Born Again 
Christians in America, and helps advocate for 
family, socio-economic, and political empower-
ment for some 40 million Hispanics worldwide. 

Samuel’s efforts cross ethnic and denomina-
tional lines, preaching to all people regardless 
of culture or creed. 

I am honored to recognize Samuel 
Rodriguez and Dr. Gilberto Velez. Their com-
mitment to faith and the empowerment of the 
Hispanic community has set an example that 
we should all be proud of. 

f 

DEPARTMENTS OF LABOR, 
HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES, 
AND EDUCATION, AND RELATED 
AGENCIES APPROPRIATIONS 
ACT, 2006 

SPEECH OF 

HON. JERRY MORAN 
OF KANSAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, June 23, 2005 

The House in Committee of the Whole 
House on the State of the Union had under 
consideration the bill. (H.R. 3010) making ap-
propriations for the Departments of Labor, 
Health and Human Services, and Education, 
and Related Agencies for the fiscal year end-
ing September 30, 2006, and for other pur-
poses. 

Mr. MORAN of Kansas. Mr. Chairman, I rise 
to voice my opposition to the existing law that 
provides an automatic annual cost-of-living 
pay increase for Members of Congress. 

While I appreciate the hard work of my col-
leagues on this bill, I object to the process and 
believe it should be reformed. Failure to allow 
an up or down vote on this issue only serves 
to increase cynicism towards the political proc-
ess and confirms the feeling of many voter 
that their representatives are out of touch. The 
American public deserves better. Members of 
Congress should be on record with our con-
stituents as to whether we believe an increase 
in our salary is justified. Given the opportunity, 
I would vote ‘‘no’’. 

Fiscal discipline must start with Members of 
Congress. While our nation’s economy con-
tinues to improve, our national debt remains at 
unprecedented levels and many rural Ameri-
cans are struggling. Struggling to put food on 
the table. Struggling to make their farms and 
businesses profitable. Struggling to pay sky-
rocketing medical costs. Struggling to educate 
their children. Struggling to save for retire-
ment. The people we represent deserve re-

sponsible government and Congress should 
not receive an automatic cost-of-living in-
crease during these challenging economic 
times. 

f 

CONGRATULATIONS TO 
CHARLOTTE LATIN SCHOOL 

HON. SUE WILKINS MYRICK 
OF NORTH CAROLINA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, June 28, 2005 

Mrs. MYRICK. Mr. Speaker, I would like to 
extend my congratulations to Charlotte Latin 
School, a 3A private school in Charlotte, North 
Carolina, for being awarded the Wachovia 
Cup for the 2004–2005 athletic year. The 
Wachovia Cup is awarded to the school that 
boasts the best overall year in varsity ath-
letics. The Charlotte Latin ‘‘Hawks’’ won the 
state championship in soccer (the school’s 
second straight state championship), 
volleyball, wrestling (the school’s third con-
secutive championship), and lacrosse (the 
school’s first state championship). Again, I 
congratulate them on this fabulous achieve-
ment, and look forward to their continued suc-
cess in the 2005–2006 athletic year. 

f 

HONORING CRAIG NOEL—A SAN 
DIEGO TREASURE! 

HON. BOB FILNER 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, June 28, 2005 

Mr. FILNER. Mr. Speaker, I rise to honor 
San Diego’s own living treasure, Craig Noel— 
the founding director of the Old Globe The-
ater. 

Born in New Mexico in 1915, Craig came to 
San Diego as a child and made his Globe 
debut as a 20-year old actor in 1937. Accord-
ing to Craig, ‘‘it’s been a long tenure. You 
know, it took me 70 years to accomplish what 
anyone else could have done in 10—but then 
this is San Diego. Everything takes longer 
here. But the important thing is we’ve been 
able to keep it going.’’ 

Craig has enriched the quality of life in San 
Diego through visionary dreams that became 
reality. He has worked to improve the larger 
community through his support and encour-
agement of playwrights, actors and theatre art-
ists and through the nurturing generations of 

citizens who have become today’s theatre- 
goers and arts supporters. 

Craig established the world-renowned 
Shakespeare Festival at the Globe in 1949. 
He guided the theatre’s transformation to pro-
fessional status in 1959, establishing it as the 
oldest continuing, professional not-for-profit 
theatre in California. 

Craig created an audience for new works 
through his early ’60s spring seasons at the 
La Jolla Museum of Contemporary Art, where 
he introduced the works of Beckett, Ionesco, 
Anouilh, Pirandello, Brecht, Behan, Giraudoux 
and Albee to San Diegans. Their response 
was so enthusiastic that Craig instituted sea-
sons of such works at the Falstaff Tavern, 
which was later remodeled and renamed the 
Cassius Carter Centre Stage (1969). Among 
Craig’s other innovations are Globe Edu-
cational Tours and the Play Discovery Pro-
gram, which began in 1974. 

To fulfill his long-held dream of a theatre 
that would extend across the border to enrich 
artists and audiences of Southern California’s 
two neighboring cultures, Craig instituted the 
Globe’s bilingual theatre component, Teatro 
Meta, in 1983. Teatro Meta administers an 
award-winning, bilingual in-schools theatre 
program. 

Craig’s most recent world-premiere produc-
tions include Lillian Garrett-Groag’s ‘‘The 
White Rose’’ and Reuben Gonzalez’s ‘‘The 
Boiler Room.’’ He also directed the U.S. pre-
miere of Alan Ayckbourn’s ‘‘Mr. A’s Amazing 
Maze Plays’’ and ‘‘Intimate Exchanges.’’ 

Today, Craig, not willing to rest on his many 
past achievements, is in rehearsal for the 
Globe’s upcoming production of ‘‘Moonlight 
and Magnolias.’’ 

In addition to his work at the Globe, Craig 
was the founder of the California Theater 
Council and a former vice-president of the 
California Confederation of the Arts. Craig has 
been recognized with many awards to include 
inclusion by the San Diego Union-Tribune on 
a list of 25 persons who shaped the city’s his-
tory, the Governor’s Award for the Arts and 
the University of Arizona Alumni Association’s 
Outstanding Citizen for his contribution to their 
fine arts department. 

Craig has had a distinguished 68-year ca-
reer and staged over 225 productions of all 
styles and periods. Under Craig’s devoted but 
demanding care, the Old Globe has developed 
into a major player in the world of theater and 
a training ground that has nurtured dozens 
and dozens of Broadway and Hollywood lumi-
naries. 
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